PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, September 23, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, September 23, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman

David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

John T. Mahoney, Jr.
Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Town Manager's Report

Trip to Southwark, England – Town Manager Mark Sylvia provided a brief report on his trip to Plymouth and Southwark, England to confer with government leaders and tourism officials on Plymouth’s 400th Anniversary Celebration in the year 2020 and how the two countries could benefit from an international celebration of this event.  

New Director of Human Resources – Mr. Sylvia announced that he appointed Roberta “Robbie” Kety as Plymouth’s new Human Resources Director.  Mr. Sylvia provided information on Ms. Kety’s previous work experience, noting her tenures as the Senior Human Resource Advisory for Cape Cod Healthcare and as Quincy’s Human Resources Director.  Ms. Kety, he added, holds a Juris Doctor from New England School of Law and a Master’s Degree in Management from Lesley University.  Mr. Sylvia introduced Ms. Kety to the Board and noted that her start date with the Town will be October 14, 2008. 

Plymouth Rock Portico – Mr. Sylvia reported that he has received an update from the Department of Conservation & Recreation (“DCR”) on the repairs being made to the Plymouth Rock Portico repairs.  The repairs—a $489,000 rehabilitation of the 87 year-old portico—should be completed shortly, he said, and the refurbished portico is scheduled to reopen on October 1, 2008. 

Licenses

 One Day Wine and Malt (Liquor)

· Belleton Management & Production LLC, 8 Natalie Way, Michael Pieroni, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for October 11, 2008 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for a mixed martial arts event to be held at the JunglePlex.  Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti, the Board voted to grant a One Day Wine & Malt License (as detailed above) to Belleton Management and Production LLC / Michael Pieroni.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Jim Yasinski, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for wine tasting dinners from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for the dates listed below.  Liquor liability is in place.

October 3, 4, 10, 11, 2008

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to grant four (4) One Day Wine & Malt Licenses (as detailed above) to Our House Services / Jim Yasinski.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Licenses in Conjunction with Public Hearing

· Casa Brasil Bar & Grill, Inc., 318 Court Street, Camila Monteiro, requested the following licenses in conjunction with its request for an Annual All Alcohol Restaurant license:

· Early Sunday Opening – 11:00 a.m.

· Extension of Hours – 1:00 a.m.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to grant an Early Sunday Opening permit (11:00 a.m.) and an Extension of Hours permit (1:00 a.m.) to Casa Brasil Bar & Grill, Inc.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.  [Please note: this vote was taken after the public hearing to consider Casa Brasil’s application for an Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License.]

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectmen Machado, the Board voted to approve the minutes from the May 20, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Article 2 (Supplemental Budget) / Veteran’s Services – The Board voted to increase the supplemental budget for Veteran's Services within Article 2 of the Fall Town Meeting by an additional $100,000 for a total amount of $200,000, as recommended by the Town’s Finance Director. 
Committee Appointment / No Place For Hate – The Board voted to appoint Jasmyn Silva to the No Place For Hate Committee.  Appointments to this committee are permanent until the member chooses to resign.  Miss Silva is a student at Plymouth North High School and she will represent her fellow students on the NPFH committee

Committee Appointment / Recycling – The Board voted to re-appoint Nancy Drummey to another term on the Recycling Committee, effective through June 30, 2011. 

Article 14 (Appointing Authority for Trench Excavation Permits) – The Board will withdraw its vote to recommend Article 14 (Appointing Authority for Trench Excavation Permits) of the Fall Town Meeting and, instead, take no action.  

Public Comment

Chairman Quintal opened the meeting to public comment.  No one came forward to address the Board.

Public Hearing - Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License

Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the application for a new Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License for Casa Brasil Bar & Grill, Inc., 318 Court Street, Camila Monteiro, Manager.  Notice of this hearing was given in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws and those wishing to speak on the matter were encouraged to attend.  

Attorney Steve Triffletti spoke on behalf of Casa Brasil’s license application, and he submitted letters of recommendation for the license from members of the community.

Seeing no further comment from the Board, Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to comment from the public, whether for or against the license.  No one came forward to address the Board.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to grant an Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License to Casa Brazil Bar & Grill, Inc.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Energy Efficiency Report

Scott Ridley, energy consultant, provided the Board with a presentation on the Energy Efficiency Report that he prepared for the Town of Plymouth.  He discussed energy uses within the Town’s facilities and the Town’s Vehicle Use Policy, and he illustrated various opportunities for the Town to save money by adopting a myriad of applicable efficiencies.  Mr. Ridley also elaborated upon rising energy costs; the abilities of municipalities to save money by adopting simple practices; and the need for further analysis of the Town’s consumption.

The Board discussed the Town’s Vehicle Use Policy.  

Selectman Machado expressed concern that some employees are taking vehicles home, and he stated that he would like to see the Selectmen's 2001 policy on vehicle use rewritten as quickly as possible.  The new policy, rolled out town-wide, should limit vehicle use to only the work day and should exclude commuting, he added.  Selectman Machado noted his concern about the potential conflict between IRS regulations and the policy, and he stressed his belief that the policy should be amended.  He suggested that some type of substitution amount—such as $50/week if the employee lives locally and $100/week if the employee lives out of Town—could be instituted as a cost for the benefit of using the town car.  

Mr. Sylvia agreed that the policy should be reviewed, and he recommended that a member of the Board work with him on the endeavor to bring a proposal back to the Selectmen within a month.  

Chairman Quintal agreed with Selectman Machado that no employees should be taking a Town vehicle home, with the exception of public safety officials.  The Town, he added, should also reduce its four-wheel drive fleet.

On a motion by Selectman Mahoney, seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti, the Board voted to designate Selectman Machado as its representative to work with the Town Manager on the drafting of a new Vehicle Use Policy.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Chairman Quintal invited audience member Ken Buechs to speak on the matter.  Mr. Buechs indicated that he would like to see the Town implement a method for the re-use of waste oil for heat in one of the Town’s buildings.  He also commented on the price of gas and the necessity for the Selectmen to address the Vehicle Use Policy.  

Fall Town Meeting Articles

Article 1
(Classification/Compensation Plans, Personnel By-Law, Collective Bargaining, Etc.)
Chairman Quintal noted that consideration of Article 1 would be postponed until the following meeting.

Article 16


To see if the Town will vote to amend the vote taken by the Town under Article 16 of the October 22, 2007 Town Meeting by rescinding the borrowing authorization for the purchase of 119 acres of land, more or less, in the Town of Plymouth located off Hedges Pond Road shown on Assessors Map 55 as Lot 32A, Lot 33A and 34 and Map 60 Lot 30, 31 and 32, also known as the Camp Dennen acquisition, and further, to appropriate from the Community Preservation Fund estimated annual revenues, fund balance, or reserves, or otherwise fund a sum of money for such  acquisition, or to take any other action relative thereto.

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

Article 16A
 To see if the Town will vote to amend the vote taken by the Town under Article 17A of the October, 2006 Fall Town Meeting by rescinding the borrowing authorization for the construction and/or renovation of approximately thirty five (35) additional units of affordable housing at the Cherry Hill facility owned by the Plymouth Housing Authority in the Town of Plymouth located at 128 Court Street shown on Assessors Map 14 as Lot 6c, which is a portion of 130 Court Street and further, to appropriate from the Community Preservation Fund estimated annual revenues, fund balance, or reserves, or otherwise fund a sum of money for said construction and/or renovation, or to take any other action relative thereto.

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

William Keohan, chairman of the Community Preservation Committee (“CPC”), presented Articles 16 and 16A on rescinding the borrowing authority for two CPC projects (Hedges Pond and Cherry Hill).  He discussed the debt assumed by the CPC and the committee’s wish to reduce it as much as possible.  The State’s match of CPC funds has been reduced to 65%, he pointed out, but there may be pending legislation to address this change. 

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to recommend Article 16 to the Fall Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to recommend Article 16A to the Fall Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Article 15


To see if the Town will vote to transfer the care, custody, management and control of a parcel of land shown as Parcel A on a plan of land entitled “Plan of Land in Plymouth, Massachusetts, Showing Parcel A to be conveyed to Dianne Millman Trask Revocable Trust by Town of Plymouth Conservation Commission” dated August 5, 2008, prepared by Flaherty & Stefani, Inc., from the Conservation Commission for conservation purposes to the Board of Selectmen for purposes of conveyance; and further to authorize the Board of Selectmen to convey said Parcel A, upon such terms and conditions as the Board of Selectmen shall deem appropriate, including conveyance for nominal consideration, to cure inadvertent encroachments; and further, to authorize the Board of Selectmen to petition the General Court for approval of such change in use, transfer and conveyance pursuant to the provisions of Article 97 of the Amendments to the Constitution of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, or take any other action relative thereto.
DEPARTMENT OF PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT
Attorney Edward Conroy addressed the Board on behalf of Diane Millman Trask, the owner of property abutting the Town-owned Center Hill Preserve.  Attorney Conroy outlined the article and the necessity of transferring a portion of the recently acquired Center Hill property to Ms. Trask.  Ms. Trask, he explained, originally owned the property that the Town acquired in 2005; a recent survey, however, indicated that a portion of the acquired property was the driveway of Ms. Trask.  This Town Meeting action, Attorney Conroy noted, will assist in the efforts needed to properly reflect the lot line that was originally intended in the acquisition of the Center Hill Preserve property.

On a motion by Selectman Mahoney, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 15 to the Fall Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Old Business / New Business / Letters

Baby Safe Havens – Selectman Machado stated that he would like to see fluorescent signs posted at the Town’s Fire Stations and other locations that are included in the Commonwealth’s Baby Safe Haven legislation.  On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to support this endeavor. Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Solid Waste Advisory Committee – Selectman Mahoney provided an update on the meeting times and locations of the Solid Waste Advisory Committee.

Plymouth Rock Studios Draft MOU – Vice Chairman Malaguti commented on the draft Memorandum of Understanding (“MOU”) between the Town and Plymouth Rock Studios.  He suggested that—within the section pertaining to wastewater requirements—the Town consider the possibility of another school at the site and review any associated flow criteria.

Order of Agenda Items – Chairman Quintal announced that he will be changing the order of the Board’s agenda items to ensure that any paid consultants/attorneys appearing at the meeting will be placed first, in order to save the Town money. 

In-House Legal Counsel – Chairman Quintal asked for an update on the possibility of procuring in-house legal counsel for the Town.  Mr. Sylvia explained that this has been considered and he noted that he would share the findings with Chairman Quintal.  

Civil Service Requirement / Article 20 – Chairman Quintal noted that he had considered withdrawing the article for the warrant pertaining to the removal of the Police and Fire Chief positions from Civil Service.  The Board discussed Chairman Quintal’s suggestions and reached consensus to discuss the matter at the Board’s next meeting.  

Cupola at Nathaniel Morton Elementary School – Selectman Mahoney asked if the Town Manager could find out if there is any information on the cupola being removed from Nathaniel Morton Elementary School.

Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting at 9:30 p.m.   Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Recorded by Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Formatted by Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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